

 TOWN OF HARWICH
HARWICH TOWN HALL

732 Main Street, Harwich, MA 
TUESDAY, May 23, 2017
Donn B. Griffin Room
6:30 PM

PLANNING BOARD
MINUTES
PRESENT: Chairman, Lawrence Brophy; James Atkinson; Joseph McParland; Tom Stello; Linda Cebula, David Harris, and Mary Maslowski.
ABSENT: Peter DeBakker and Allan Peterson.
ALSO PRESENT: Town Planner, Aly Sabatino
CALL TO ORDER
6:30 PM by Chairman Lawrence Brophy
HEARINGS
6:30 PM - I. a.  
PB2017-13 525 Camelot LLC., Owner/Applicant, c/o James Stinson, Esq., of  property located at 557-563 Route 28, Map 14 parcel V9, seeks approval to modify the Use and Site Plan Review Special Permits granted by the Planning Board on October 25, 2016 in the C-V, R-H-1 and Village Commercial Overlay (VCOD) Districts.  The proposal seeks to modify and reconfigure the multi-unit, mixed use structure without a change to the footprint and make certain minor appurtenant changes to the curbing and sidewalks.  The request is pursuant to the Code of the Town of Harwich §§325-51, -09, -51.M and -55 for Site Plan review Special Permit and Use Special Permit; Mixed-Use and Village Commercial Overlay District as set forth in MGL C.40 §9.
Present representing applicant:  Atty. James Stinson, and Shawn Riley, Project Engineer, Coastal Engineering.
Atty. Stinson stated that the October 25, 2016 decision remains in full force.  He discussed Use Special Permit-Village Commercial Overlay District (VCOD) waiver regarding height; septic and number of bedrooms.

Atty. Stinson discussed Mixed Use Special Permit with regard to size of the unit marketability; part of overall change; reconfiguring ingress and egress; accommodate elevator, and address architectural features.  He said the plan is more compliant under the Bylaw.  

Mr. Riley explained the diagrams with regard to height; view from the street; roof line; first floor conversion to retail space, and the second floor residential space.  He addressed walkway revisions; curbing; handicap accessibility, and the removal of two trees obstructing signs, landscaping, and relocation of light poles.
Mr. Riley stated that there were 62 parking spaces, 28 for this applicant; 14 spaces for Cranberry Liquors and 8 spaces for the condo units.

Mr. Riley discussed septic (1300 gal. per day) originally is changed to 1500 gal. per day for new site design.  He said that the increase for septic use was discussed with other owners as a possible need for future use.   Mr. Riley stated that they would be required to come back to the Board if there were a future change in use.  The 1500 gal. per day septic use still needs Board of Health (BOH) approval.
Atty. Stinson stated categorically that there were no plans by the applicant for restaurant or bar room use.  He also addressed the issue of marijuana use in condos.

Town Planner, Sabitino addressed comments from other Boards, Departments and Committees.  BOH is addressing future septic use.  She asked if the Planning Board wanted to vote on what is before them subject to BOH approval or continue until BOH approval.  Mr. Atkinson addressed October 25th waivers and said he recommends continuing until BOH septic is finalized before voting.

Linda Cebula said she agrees with Mr. Atkinson.  She said that the October approval stated minor changes which were in fact major.  Mr. Harris said that in October there was no restaurant, now it sounds as if that option may still be open.  Atty. Stinson acknowledged the provisions of the October document.  He said they are going for a bigger system to accommodate the possibility of future concession, he said, “in his lifetime, no restaurant there.”  Mr. Atkinson reiterated the need for their having to come back before the Planning Board for approval with any changes.   Mr. McParland also agreed that the matter should be continued until the BOH approves.

Atty. William Crowell, representing abutters: Mr. and Mrs. Waystack and Mr. Delamoni asked that it be put on record that they do not want a restaurant will be on the property.  Mr. McParland asked why.  Answer:  parking and traffic issues.
Motion made by Joe McParland to continue PB2017-13 525 Camelot, LLC to June 27, 2017.  Seconded by James Atkinson.  Vote:  7-0-0.  Motion carried.
Documents: 
Staff Report- Amendments to Use Special Permits including Site Plan from Town 



Planner, Aly Sabatino Dated May 15, 2017.



Proposed Commercial Site Redevelopment Plan, 525 Camelot LLC.  (12 pgs.).



Enhanced proposed use photograph.
7:10 PM - I. b. 
PB2017-14 Paul and Michelle Vasil, as owners, c/o William D. Crowell, Esq., representative, seeks approval of a Use Special Permit for an Accessory structure with bedrooms pursuant to the Code of the Town Harwich §325-13, §325 Attachment 1, Paragraph I, Line 1.b. and §325-51 as set forth in M.G.L.c. 40A §9.  The proposal seeks to construct a detached 2-story structure consisting of an all-purpose room and (3) bedrooms.  The property is located at 19 School House Road, Map 14, Parcel T7A, in the R-M Zoning District.
Present:  Atty. William Crowell and Paul Vasil.

Atty. Crowell noted the abundance (largest ever) of abutters which need to be notified.  He explained the Special Permit under Planning Board jurisdiction under the Bylaw.

Ms. Sabatino read a letter from an abutter, Bob Cohen, dated May22, 2017 into the record.  She recommended approval with condition of “not an accessory apartment, no kitchen permitted”.  Distinction made: “without a stove” as definition of no kitchen under code.


Linda Cebula wants code be reconsidered as microwave and toaster oven not considered kitchen use at present.  Discussion of size of sinks as well in kitchen use.
Ms. Cebula addressed security around the pool.  She said it is “attractive nuisance” and asked what kind of security is planned.  Mr. Vasil 
said there is strict requirement regarding pool, post and beam stockade fencing originally.  He is continuing the stockade fencing with chain link fencing inside the stockade fence.  He said it is a 
private pool (rented property).  Ms. Cebula addressed issue of lock on the pool.  Mr. Vasil said there 
is a latch, but not a lock.  Ms. Cebula said she is concerned about 15 year olds jumping the fence.

Mr. Stello expressed concern regarding the pool not be seem from the parking lot.    Mr. Vasil 
said landscaping will obstruct view of the pool.  He said there is a pool that is visible next door, but 
his will not be visible. 
Motion made by Joe McParland to approve with the following conditions the Use Special Permit for PB2017-14 Paul and Michelle Vasil, as owners, 19 School House Road.


Conditions: 
1. The accessory structure is not an accessory apartment pursuant to §325-2 Word usage and definitions “Dwelling, Single-family with Accessory Apartment” and shall not contain a kitchen.

2. The special permit decision shall be recorded at the Registry of Deeds.

3. Any changes to the plan shall be subject to further Planning Board Review.


Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 7-0-0.
Motion made by Joe McParland to close the Public Hearing for PB2017-14 Paul and Michelle Vasil.  Seconded by James Atkinson.  Vote: 7-0-0.

Documents: 
Town Planner Staff Report – Dated May 15, 2017 Re: Use Special Permit




Moran Engineering – Certified Plot Plan





Letter from Bob Cohen Dated: May 22, 2017

7:30 PM - I. c. 
PB207-15 Robert Fratus, applicant – Determination of Adequate Access/Improvements to a Town Way.  Mr. Fratus seeks approval of a plan for improvements to Seth Whitefield Road (Hawksnest Road), a Town way including widening, grading and gravel of the stretch between Round Cove Road and Queen Anne Road pursuant to the Planning Board’s Rules and Regulations §400-9.C.
Present:  Mr. and Mrs. Robert Fratus

Mr. and Mrs. Fratus explained their project to make improvements to Seth Whitfield Road, a Town Way, at his own expense.  He is proposing to widen approximately 1000 feet from Round Cove Road travelling south on Seth Whitefield Road.  He has previously been allowed to make similar improvements to Seth Whitefield Road starting at Queen Anne Road.
Ms. Sabatino noted the following:

1. 
The plans do not show the proposed widening of Round Cove Road as requested in the applicant’s letter.  The applicant should be limited to what is shown on the submitted plan.  If the applicant would like to widen Round Cove Road, revised plans should be submitted to include such widening.

2. 
Ms. Sabatino asked when will construction of the road improvements begin and end.  Answer: Not definite on start, and end.

3.  
She addressed a License Agreement which has been sent to Town Counsel.

4. 
Ms. Sabatino recommended leaving the Hearing open until the BOS approve the License Agreement. 

5. 
She also addressed that the layout must be staked prior to the beginning of construction and must be verified by the Town Engineer.

6. 
A letter from Chris Nickerson, Maintenance Manager, DPW dated May 16, 2017 was read into the record.

Mr. McParland asked why Mr. Fratus to do staking and not the Town.  Mr. Fratus said that it is a public (county) way.  It has already been staked.   Round Cove Road is also a Town Road.  He addressed emergency vehicles accessing Round Cove Road.  He showed pictures of large puddles in the road.  He showed a picture of debris pushed to the side of the road.  He said it is supposed to be a “scenic highway”.

Mr. McParland said he thinks Mr. Hooper (DPW) should be at the Planning Board Meeting.  Linda Cebula said that issues with other Town Departments should go through the Town Administrator.
Mr. Atkinson wants to make sure applicant is doing work on town roadway and not on any private property.  Discussion of Town Engineer to inspect.  Mr. Atkinson asked if survey had been done by the Town Engineer.  Answer: Yes.

Discussion regarding request of Planning Board for other Department Heads input.  Mike MacAskill, BOS said a request should be made with the Town Administrator to send appropriate Department Heads to the Planning Board who can best answer their questions.

Discussion of Licensing Agreement.

Motion made by Joe McParland to continue PB207-15 Robert Fratus until BOS reach agreement with applicant and Planning Board meets with Department Heads until June 27, 2017.  Seconded by Linda Cebula.  Vote: 7-0-0.
Documents:


Staff Report from A. Sabatino Regarding Determination of Adequate  




Access/Improvements to a Town Way.



Draft Copy of License Agreement



Letter from Chris Nickerson, Maintenance Manager, DPW dated May 16, 2017



Picture of puddle on Round Cove Road
PUBLIC MEETING

II.
NEW BUSINESS
a. Zoning Board of Appeals Agenda May 31, 2017 – No Comments
III.
OLD BUSINESS


a.  
Salt Block Food Truck proposal – 557 Route 28 (525 Camelot LLC, owner).  

June 13, 2017 applicant will be at Planning Board Meeting.
IV.
BRIEFINGS AND REPORTS BY BOARD MEMBERS

a. Capital Outlay Committee Meeting Tuesday, May 30, 2017
b. Marie Hickey introduced as Board Secretary

c. Aly Sabatino – Discussion June 13, 2017 regarding drafting plans for recreational marijuana.

d. Harwich Port revision to draft made by David Spitz.

ADJOURN

Motion made to Adjourn by Joe McParland at 7:58 PM.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 7-0-0.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Marie Hickey, Board Secretary

Adopted:
June 27, 2017

Minutes
Planning Board
May 23, 2017


